
CHAPTER FIVE 

THE AMERICAN COMMONWEALTH 

It has not been uncommon for historians to view America as an 

experimental laboratory in political theory and practice in which the 

American character is represented as a triumph of common sense over 

ideology. The title of one recent book, Inventing America, and the 

subtitle of another, How Europe Imagined and America Realized the 

Enlightenment, together reflect a long fascination with the Yankee 

ingenuity of a nation of tinkerers. 1 

The history books often neglect to acknowledge the religious 
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wellsprings of this spirit of practicality which gave substance to the 

desire for religious and political liberty. It may be true, as Sanford 

Cobb claimed, that "pure Religious Liberty ... may be confidently 

reckoned as of distinctly American origin."2 But this liberty did not 

spring fully armored, like Athena, from the head of Zeus. Earlier 

Americans, including our major historians, generally regarded the 

settlement and development of our country less as a testimony to 

frontier inventiveness than as an indication of God's providential 

blessings. Franklin Littell offered the following synopsis of this 

motif: 

For many of our forefathers, at least, the planting of America 
represented a major break from past history and a radical advance 
into a new age. God had hidden America until such a time as the 
Reformation could guarantee that the religion planted on these 
shores would be pure and evangelical. Certain writers linked three 
great events by which God's Providence prepared the coming of the 
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New Age: (1) the invention of printing, whereby the Bible was made 
available to all; (2) the Reformation, whereby cult and confession 
were purified; (3) the discovery of America. Even such relatively 
sober men as Cotton Mather and Jonathan Edwards linked the 
discove3y of America with the coming triumph of the eternal 
gospel. 

This once commonly held conviction that God providentially directs 

the historical paths of men and nations is a missing note in 

contemporary scholarship. So thoroughly secularized have our academic 

and popular histories become that any mention of Providence sounds 

quaint, insincere, or irrelevant. 4 Evocations of a distinctly Christian 

viewpoint on public occasions are rare today even compared with just 

forty years ago when Judge Learned Hand said the following in his famous 

"Spirit of Liberty" speech: 

What then is the spirit of liberty? I cannot define it; I can only 
tell you my own faith. The spirit of liberty is the spirit which 
is not too sure that it is right; the spirit of liberty is the 
spirit which seeks to understand the minds of other men and women; 
the spirit of liberty is the spirit which waives their interest 
alongside its own without bias; the spirit of liberty remembers 
that not even a sparrow falls to earth unheeded; the spirit of 
liberty is the spirit of Him who, near 2000 years ago, taught 
mankind that lesson it has never learned, but never quite 
forgotten; that there may be a kingdom where the lea5t shall be 
heard and considered side by side with the greatest. 

To be sure, the civil religiosity of 1944 vintage may sound anemic 

in comparison with the robust, sanguine expressions of public devotion 

that had stirred Americans only a century earlier. But neither was it 

the open skepticism that already pervaded universities once dedicated to 

the training of ministers. 6 Carl Becker's 1931 series of lectures at 

Yale amply testifies to the change of intellectual fashion: 

No serious scholar would now postulate the existence and goodness 
of God as a point of departure for explaining the quantum theory or 
the French Revolution. If I should venture, as certain historians 
once did, to expound the thought of the eighteenth century as 
having been foreordained by God for the punishment of a perverse 
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and stiff-necked generation, you would shift uneasily in your 
chairs, you would "register" embarrassment, and even blush a little 
to think that a trusted colleague should exhibit such bad taste. 
The fact is that we have no first premise. Since Whirl is king, we 
must start with the whirl, the mess of things as presented in 
experience. We start with the irreducible brute fact. . Our 
supreme object

7
is to measure and master the world rather than to 

understand it. 

But "brute factuality" has proven an elusive quarry. Even with 

this emphasis on mastery rather than understanding, a strong case can be 

made that the sciences have fallen far short of what might once have 

seemed the more modest goal. As Gary North has pointed out, "secular 

scientists have defined science to exclude all forms of final, 

teleological causation."8 So mastery, which is itself an expression of 

purpose, is likewise excluded by definition and confounded in practice. 

Ideas have consequences. Even the most brutal power is founded on 

belief, whether that belief excludes the possibility of a first 

premise--a final cause--or whether it starts with creation and 

providence. Yet it is this latter kind of faith that a serious scholar 

must understand and even appreciate in order to make sense out of a way 

of life that gave birth to our American political institutions. Samuel 

Eliot Morison confessed his own change of sympathy toward the Puritans 

and the beliefs that energized them: 

These ideals, real and imaginary, of early Massachusetts, were 
attacked by historians of Massachusetts long before 'debunking' 
became an accepted biographical mode; for it is always easier to 
condemn an alien way of life than to understand it. My attitude 
toward seventeenth-century puritanism has passed through scorn and 
boredom to a warm interest and respect. The ways of the puritans 
are not my ways, and their faith is not my faith; nevertheless thgY 
appear to me a courageous, humane, brave, and significant people. 

In many respects, Americans remain an essentially puritan people, 

even though the confessional tradition has largely vanished from public 
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l e. It was the children and grandchildren of English and Scottish 

Calvinists--Puritans by culture if not by confession--who established 

what has since been interpreted as the first modern secular state. If 

we are to understand the relationship between church and state that our 

Constitution presupposes, we must understand the role of the church in 

the life of society and what Holmes called the "life of the law. 1111 

A careful examination of the record shows that American political 

and religious liberty were closely related developments that can neither 

be divorced from each other nor understood apart from the struggle 

between church and state that wracked early modern Europe. 

The Pilgrims and the Puritans 

Religious dissent figures prominently among the motives that led 

successive companies of colonists to emigrate from England to America. 

The Pilgrims who settled Plymouth Plantation in 1620 belonged to a 

congregation of Separatists who had pulled out of the Church of England 

around the turn of the century, moved to Leyden where they lived amidst 

considerable hardships for twelve years, and finally joined a company of 

settlers bound for northern Virginia. Their ship, the Mayflower, 

reached Cape Cod in November of 1620, far north of any existing 

jurisdiction. So, upon landing, the Pilgrims and the strangers aboard 

ship covenanted among themselves to form a civil body politic. Opening 

with the words "In ye name of God, Amen," the Mayflower Compact set a 

constitutional pattern that was to be frequently repeated up through the 

Constitution of 1787. 12 

Nine years after the Mayflower landed, a much larger group of 



155 

settlers--"nonseparating congregationalists" or presbyterians who were 

members of the Church of England--left England during the persecutions 

by Archbishop Laud and sailed to the new world with the vision of 

establishing a community of "visible saints." These Puritans 

established a colony at Massachusetts Bay. From there, numerous new 

congregations and colonies soon began to radiate throughout New England. 

The Puritans practiced what is known as covenant or federal theology, 

which emphasized the continuity of the Old and New Testaments, local 

self-governing congregations within a national church, and covenanted 

church membership. The tradition of written constitutions is an 

outgrowth of the Puritan church polity and its emphasis on rule of law. 

Concerning the church covenant, Charles A. Barker has written: 

While nonseparating congregationalists remained at home, still 
members of their Church of England parishes, the most they could do 
was recognize about themselves their common belief and hope; where 
bishops ruled they could not create their own congregation, decide 
on the doctrinal terms of admission, and elect their own officers. 
All these things they felt obliged to do, once they reached the New 
World. Where the other covenants they believed in had the quality 
of being immaterial--the national covenant being their phrase for 
God's favor to the people He chose, and the covenant of grace being 
actually not of this world--the church covenant was a thing 
realized in paper and ink. "Natural covenantry and confederation 
of the saints in the partnership of the faith according to the 
Gospel is that which gives constitV]ion and being to a visible 
Church," summarized Thomas Hooker. 

The sense of mission that figured in the founding of the New 

England colonies was not entirely absent even in the case of colonies 

like Virginia that were dominated by a commercial purpose. Among the 

merchant adventurers, Protestant influences--though not so overt--were 

still given direct expression and colonial self-government was 

practiced. The first charter of the Virginia Company of 1606 

established the Church of England and the third charter of 1613 repeated 
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as one of its main purposes "the propagation of Christian religion, and 

reclaiming of people barbarous to civility and humanity .... 1114 In 

1611, Sir Thomas Dale took over the failing colony as its governor and 

ordained a set of "Lawes Divine, Moral and Martial." While these laws 

were later repealed by the company because of their unusual severity, 

the moral regulations did set a pattern of Erastianism that continued up 

to the disestablishment of the Church of England, which took place 

between 1776 and 1785. 

The New England pattern, which persisted until the 1680s, may be 

more aptly termed "theocratic." Charles Barker states the case well: 

By definition, theocracy means either ruled under God or rule by 
God. In this principle the Puritans believed. In modern usage the 
word usually connotes rule by a priesthood--the absolute power in 
one or a few individuals, as in the history of the papal states 
and, in America, of the Mormons. The Puritans did not have such 
autocracy. Yet when their own understanding of church membership 
is taken at face value, the essential meaning of theocracy does 
apply. For where the government was not set over the church or 
church over government but "visible Saints" were made the source of 
authority in both church and g9~ernment, the ideal of rule by God 
vias met as fully as it can be. 

Behind the principle of the covenant lay the idea that the 

people--freemen and strangers alike--must agree beforehand to abide by 

the laws and submit to the authority of elected magistrates who were 

ordained of God. Although the magistrates did claim wide discretionary 

latitude, this was in part due to their obligation to rule with 

reference to biblical standards of justice, which often lacked specific 

penalties for infractions. But by 1635, Gov. Winthrop and the General 

Court began taking steps toward a codification of law in order to head 

off criticism and possible outside interference. 16 
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New England Theocracies 

New England politics and law drew on diverse sources from the 

beginning. It is most important to note, however, that the colonists 

enjoyed a high degree of self-government--unlike their Spanish and 

French counterparts--because of the British policy of "salutary 

17 neglect." As a result, American law was not set in a single mold, but 

became highly experimental and drew on various Christian sources of 

influence. In New England, the Bible was commonly used as a major 

sourcebook for legal precedent, a practice that was followed wherever 

Reformation principles were allowed to take firm root. As early as 

1550, Martin Bucer--a Reformer from Strassbourg who taught at Cambridge 

for a time--addressed his treatise on social ethics, De Regno Christi, 

to Edward VI in order to win acceptance for the establishment of a 

Christian commonwealth and the application of biblical law within this 

18 framework. Other Protestant centers, especially those in Switzerland, 

Holland, and Scotland, pursued similar programs with some degree of 

success. But New England, which suffered little of the religious strife 

that disrupted European politics, proved better suited for such 

political experimentation. Its lack of longstanding traditions, rigid 

social divisions, large landed estates, and ancient institutions proved 

advantageous as long as it was able to keep itself free from outside 

entanglements. 

Ministers of the gospel, such as John Cotton and Nathaniel Ward, 

served on the committees called to draft legislation for the Bay Colony. 

Cotton proposed a legal code in 1636 that came to be known as "Moses his 

judicialls.'' While it was not adopted, probably out of concern that it 



might be rejected back in England, Cotton's draft did influence the 

subsequent course the codification took. Ward, who had studied the 

common law, later authored the biblically-based "Body of Liberties," 

which was adopted in 1641. 19 That same year, Cotton published his 
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"Abstract of the Laws of New England," which was filled with scriptural 

references, especially in the sections dealing with magistrates and 

crimes. 

Demands for greater formalization in the civil government inspired 

codification movement that produced "The Lawes and Liberties of 

Massachusetts" early in 1648. This code became the basis for statutory 

law throughout most of the rest of the century. Its internal 

consistency is what impressed one later commentator, George Haskins: 

Here was no mere compilation of English common-law rules or of 
established local custom, no haphazard syncretization of popular 
equity and biblical precepts, no mechanical piling of new 
legislation upon old; it was a fresh and considered effort to 
establish new provisions and revise former ones which were suitable 
to the conditions of a new civilization and which would also 
provide starting points for future development in the 
community. . Comprehensive as the Code was intende20to be, 
perfection did not, even to its framers, seem possible. 

Hasldns claimed the code reflected "the Puritan view that the path of 

the law was one of logic as well as experience" and its realism about 

the corruption of human nature set the tone of later constitutional 

21 developments. 

The Cambridge Platform of Church Discipline, adopted the same year 

by the synod of Massachusetts churches, complemented the Code of 1648 

through its clear affirmation that the jurisdictions of church and state 

must be kept distinct. The Cambridge Platform made it "unla1:Jful for 

Church-Officers to meddle with the Sword of the Magistrates" and 
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unlawful for magistrates to "compel their subjects to become church 

22 members." 

The Puritans of Massachusetts set a pattern of local 

self-government that was a natural extension of their congregational 

church polities, a pattern that was imitated throughout New England 

even by those who--like Roger Williams in Rhode Island--dissented from 

the prominent religious role played by civil officers. One 

Massachusetts Puritan, Rev. Thomas Hooker, helped found a new colony at 

Hartford, then assisted in the drafting and adoption of the Fundamental 

Orders of Connecticut in 1639. According to John Fiske, who wrote in 

1889: 

It was the first written constitution known to history, that 
created a government, and it marked the beginnings of American 
democracy, of which Thomas Hooker deserves more than any other man 
to be called the father. The government of the United States 
to-day is in lineal descent more nearly related to that of 
Connecticut than to that of any of the other thirteen colonies. 
The most noteworthy feature of the Connecticut republic was that it 
was a federation of independent towns, and that all attributes of 
sovereignty not expressly grante~3 to the General Court remained, as 
of original right, in the towns. 

But external circumstances still dictated political choices to a 

large extent and restricted the natural development of these principles. 

On the one hand, the colonies were brought into closer cooperation when 

political turmoil in England and the threat of an Indian war led to the 

creation of the New England Confederation in 1643 to further their 

common aim, "namely, to advance the Kingdome of our Lord Jesus Christ, 

and to enjoy the liberties of the Gospel, in purity with peace .. "24 

On the other hand, the restoration of the Stuart monarchy in 1660 

presented an immediate threat to the comparative independence enjoyed by 

the congregationalists during the English Civil War and the Protectorate 
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of the Cromwells (1649-1659). Charles II (1660-1685) regarded the 

Confederation as an unfriendly alliance and punished the theocracy at 

New Haven by depriving it of its charter and causing it to be annexed by 

the more liberal government of Connecticut. By 1664, the Confederation 

had diminished in its effectiveness despite the open resistance of 

Massachusetts to the new attitude of the crown. 25 

But the growing autonomy of church and state from each other also 

weakened the theocratic governments. Puritan institutions were meant to 

be separate and mutually limiting spheres of government, according to a 

principle known subsequently as "sphere sovereignty." In the eyes of 

older Puritans, a growing formality in religion, which cultivated novel 

distinctions between sacred and secular concerns, signaled a serious 

spiritual declension. Terrill Elniff attributed the weakening of the 

theocracies to a weakening of the unity of Puritan thought and a decline 

in the piety of Puritan life: 

The transformation from the "pleasing of God" to the "happiness of 
the people" as the end of the state is certainly an example of the 
developing autonomous outlook, but the more significant development 
is the acceptance of the division of the commonwealth, the 
acceptance of the idea that the interests of church and state were 
mutually exclusive, divided and distinct, and that the more 
important concerns of t26 people were bound up with the state 
rather than the church. 

The decline of the old Puritanism was capped by an English court 

decision in 1684 that annulled the charter of Massachusetts. It was not 

long afterwards that Edmund Andros was installed as governor of the 

short-lived Dominion of New England that consolidated the colonies north 

and east of Pennsylvania. But fears of religious and political tyranny 

by England provoked widespread resistance with the result that lines of 

communication were opened betvJeen the northern and southern colonies. 



161 

In Boston, a King's Chapel was established and episcopal services were 

held in the Old South Meeting-House. Among those who protested the 

"tyranny of Andros," Rev. John Wise rose to prominence as an early 

contributor to a new colonial political literature that helped pave the 

road to independence. 27 

Transition 

The Glorious Revolution of 1688 overthrew the last Stuart monarch, 

James II (1685-1689), and brought down the Andros regime. But the 

theocracy was never restored. Massachusetts was given a new charter 

three years later and became a crown colony, making it less independent 

but still self-governing. Already the religious atmosphere was changing 

in subtle yet irreversible ways through the influence of Parliament's 

Act of Toleration of 1689 and John Locke's political philosophy. The 

congregational establishment persisted in a weakened form but was no 

longer able to call on the magistrates to enforce the theocratic laws. 

Efforts to maintain interchurch discipline through synods largely 

failed. 

It was about this time that Solomon Stoddard, pastor of the 

Northampton congregation in western Massachusetts, introduced the 

concept of the voluntary church and adopted open communion. 28 Open 

competition between congregations began; a generation later, the 

evangelical movement reached the first of a series of crests in a 

revival known as the Great Awakening. 29 

The Ar.vakening marked a turning point in the development of an 

identifiable American religious and political tradition. Led by 



162 

itinerant preachers like George Whitefield of England, the Awakening 

spread throughout the colonies in the 1730s and 1740s, injecting new 

life into the churches in an effort to reverse a slide into religious 

liberalism. Not only were the colonies brought into closer 

communication but diverse regional traditions were brought into the 

cultural melting pot. Various dissenting sects--such as Baptists and 

Presbyterians--grew in influence. Controversies over doctrine and 

church government brought issues of political and religious liberty to a 

high level of public consciousness. 

Defenders of established but allegedly lukewarm churches, known as 

Old Lights or Old Sides, were arrayed against the revivalists, known as 

the the New Lights. The most influential New Light leader was Jonathan 

Edwards, who was Solomon Stoddard's grandson and successor at 

Northampton. The controversy over religious reform and revivalism 

helped set the stage for a deepening debate over and commitment to the 

principles of constitutional government, as Alice Baldwin illustrated in 

her study of the New England clergy: 

The years from 1743 to 1763 were prolific in sermons, pamphlets, 
and petitions in which constitution rights, civil and religious 
liberty, the right to resistance, etc., were more clearly defined 
and more positively asserted than ever before. Laymen as well as 
clergy, poor and unlearned as well as those of higher estate, 
expressed their conviction in no uncertain terms, and again the 
Bible, natural law, the rights of Englishmen, covenants, charters, 
and statutes were drawn upon for arguments .... The phrase 
"unalienable right" grew more common and the refer3gces to Locke, 
Sydney, and other radical theorists more frequent. 

Once again, diverse traditions and strands of political, legal, and 

religious thought--among them the Geneva Bible of 1560, the Westminister 

Confession of 1646, and Sir Edward Coke's commentaries on the common 

law--were worked into a new synthesis. This time they were reshaped and 



163 

tested through the controversies that climaxed in a break with Great 

Britain. 

The Struggle for Liberty 

One of the genuine dilemmas of Christian doctrine and practice is 

how to strike a proper balance in the relationship between church and 

state. In the Old and New Testaments of the Bible, church and state 

were separated as to their offices and functions. Yet, as Greg Bahnsen 

indicates, this separation was relative, not absolute: 

Scripture does not view the magistrate as autonomous even though it 
does view the state as separate from the cult or church. The 
church and state, though separate from each other, are united under 
the authority of god. 

Therefore, state leaders are just as obligated to follow Christ's 
directi~? as the church elders are required to obey the Head of the 
Church. 

In practice, the relationship of state to church in America varied 

from colony to colony and from time to time. The jurisdictional issue 

was complicated by the involvement of so many competing interests: the 

Crown, the English Parliament, the king's colonial magistrates, the 

established churches, and the religious dissenters. The theoretical and 

practical dimensions of religious liberty took shape during a prolonged 

struggle to secure American political liberty. Eventually, common bonds 

of political sympathy grew and matured. 

The extremes were represented by Rhode Island and Virginia. No 

attempt vJas made to create a church establishment in Rhode Island, which 

was founded by Roger Williams in 1636 to serve as a haven for religious 

dissenters of all sorts. Following the Stuart Restoration, Charles II 

granted it a charter which guaranteed that 



f64 

noe person within the sayd colonye, at any tyme hereafter, shall 
bee any wise molested, punished, disquieted, or called in question, 
for any differences in opinione in matters of religion, and3~oe not 
actually disturb the civill peace of our sayd colony .... 

This "livelie experiment" enjoyed special favor from the Crown. In 

fact, its 1663 charter was kept as the state constitution until 1842. 

Virginia, on the other hand, reinforced its Anglican establishment 

after the Restoration by passing stringent laws against non-conformists. 

But the episcopal clergy were held in such low regard by the public and 

even by the civil authorities that the House of Burgesses took special 

notice of clerical violations when laws against infidelity, blasphemy, 

swearing, sabbath-breaking, and adultery were drafted. As in New 

England, parish dues were required of all taxpayers even after the Act 

of Toleration of 1689. Although a few denominations were exempted from 

these "church rates," discrimination against dissenters persisted. 33 

Yet, even here, a measure of decentralization prevailed. 

Immigration hastened the leavening process in many colonies. 

Pennsylvania, for example, advertised widely for new settlers. Soon it 

was characterized by great religious diversity. After 1705, however, 

Catholics, JeHs, and Unitarians were denied the right to hold office. 

A generation later, the Great Awakening inspired a Presbyterian 

movement in Virginia. These Presbyterians eventually won a protracted 

conflict with state authorities--who harassed dissenters by denying 

licenses to their ministers and houses of worship--when the English 

attorney general held in 1753 that the Act of Toleration had the force 

of law in all British dominions. 34 

At about this time, several controversies involving churches were 
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helping create a climate favorable to religious liberty. After a 

failure of the tobacco crop in Virginia, clerical salaries--which were 

paid in tobacco--were cut by the Two Penny Act of 1758. The king later 

vetoed the law. But when a minister attempted to recover his wages in 

court, the jury expressed its displeasure with the clergy by awarding 

one penny damages in the Parson's Cause. Patrick Henry won instant fame 

for his stinging attack on the king and the church hierarchy. In 

Massachusetts, the erection of an Anglican mission near the campus of 

Harvard raised the specter of an American episcopate and sparked the 

famous debate between Jonathan Mayhew--long renowned for his political 

sermons--and East Apthorp in 1763. 35 

Two issues that brought political and religious dissent into 

sharpest focus before 1774 were the establishment of King's College 

--later Columbia University--in New York and the persistent rumor that 

the Church of England was preparing to send bishops to America. Since 

the turn of the century, the Church of England had become aggressive in 

its missionary efforts throughout the colonies. Its Society for the 

Propagation of the Gospel in Foreign Parts (S.P.G.), which was founded 

in 1699, had long been eyed suspiciously as an instrument for sending 

bishops to America. By 1718, the S.P.G. had succeeded in starting 

Anglican churches in every colony except Connecticut. 36 

The desire of the Anglican hierarchy to send bishops to America was 

understandable. Certainly the absence of bishops had a demoralizing 

effect on the episcopal churches in America because of its effect on the 

conduct of regular church affairs. Bishops were required for the 

ordination and discipline of the clergy. But memories of Anglican 
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interference were still fresh in the minds of dissenters despite the new 

policy of toleration. Anglican pledges not to meddle with the colonial 

establishments and not to harass dissenting churches were of no avail. 

When Thomas Seeker--who was the son of a dissenter--was elevated as 

Archbishop of Canterbury in 1758, efforts to send bishops to America 

were renewed, provoking fear among dissenters that political and 

religious tyranny was his design. This fear was compounded by the 

passage of the Stamp Act in 1765. Carl Bridenbaugh has concluded it Has 

the confluence of "long-standing religious grievances" with "fresh civil 

ones," like the Stamp Act, that spaHned the maelstrom of armed 

conflict. 37 

That a sinister Episcopalian influence was felt throughout the 
land, the Dissenters sincerely believed. They detected in it the 
rush of Anglican placemen to America and the news that the Church 
of England needed outlets for a surplus of young curates; they 
detected it in lay and clerical intrigues against the charter 
governments of New England; the detected it in the prelatical 
opposition to dissenting efforts to Christianize and educate the 
Indians; they detected it in the encouragement of Roman Catholicism 
in Canada; they detected it in the renewal of the old game of 
proselyting; they detected it in the curt denial of the legitimate 
requests of the NevJ York Lutherans and Presbyterians for 
incorporation. In the London and American press they found 
confirmations, often lurid, always interesting, of their worst 
fears; and some of them f~~ght hard Hith their pens in the 
spectacular pamphlet war. 

Years later, John Adams similarly recalled this conjunction of 

religious and political issues that portended revolution: "If Parliament 

could tax us, they could establish the Church of England, with all its 

creeds, articles, tests, ceremonies, and tithes, and prohibit all other 

churches, as conventicles and schism shops." 39 
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Pulpit and Press 

The pulpit and the independent press proved to be the most 

effective instruments for spreading republican political ideas during 

this period. While the relative influence of American Puritan 

traditions in comparison with Whig political ideology is still a debated 

point among historians, Mark Noll has recently acknowledged the seminal 

role played by Puritanism: 

Yet without the fertile soil of the American religious tradition, 
without particularly Puritan preoccupations with original sin, the 
ongoing battle against Satan, and the "liberty wherewith Christ 
hath made us free," Whig ideology v\lould not have exerted such a 
powerful sway in leading the thought and guiding the actions of the 
Patriots. Similarities between the view of life in the world 
developed by American Christianity and Real Whig conceptions of 
political reality imported from England were responsible for the 
sense of cosmic importance and the fervent religio~~ty that 
permeated the Whig expressions of many Christians. 

The influence worked both ways. It was perhaps natural that the 

churches helped spread Whig ideas because the liberalism of the Whig 

pamphleteers drew on Puritan and other dissenting sources from the 

41 Cromwell era. The New England clergy, in particular, owed their high 

degree of political sophistication and influence to a long-established 

tradition of public preaching. Election sermons, artillery election 

sermons, and thanksgiving sermons served as customary vehicles for 

teaching--in the manner prescribed in the Mosaic law--the principles of 

individual and corporate self-government, including the duties of 

magistrates and soldiers, as well as for commenting on important public 

concerns. Many of these sermons were published and widely circulated, 

joining the growing political literature circulated by the colonial 

press. According to John Wingate Thornton: 
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Protestantism exchanged the altar for the pulpit, the missal for 
the Bible; the "priest" gave way to the "preacher," and the gospel 
was "preached." The ministers were now to instruct the people, to 
reason before them and with them, to appeal to them; and so, by 
their very position and relation, the people were constituted the 
judges. They were called upon to decide; they also reasoned; and 
in this way--as the conflicts in the church respected polity rather 
than doctrine--the Puritans, and especially the New Englanders, 
had, from the very beginning, been educated in the consideration of 
its elementary principles. In this we discover how it was, as 
Governor Hutchinson remarked, that "men took sides in New England 
upon mere speculative points in government, when there was notu~ng 
in practice which could give any grounds for forming parties." 

The political influence of the pulpit was so strong even outside 

New England as to lead another commentator, J. T. Headley, to conclude 

that "if the clergy of New England had from the outset taken the decided 

and determined stand against the cause of the colonies, which they did 

for it, the result would have been totally different." 43 

The Intolerable Acts 

Matters finally came to a head in 1774 when Parliament passed the 

Boston Port Act and the Quebec Act, giving impetus to calls for 

independence. Ministers were accused of preaching rebellion in their 

churches. Presbyterians, in particular, were blamed for trouble in the 

middle and southern colonies. 44 

The British were aware of the tremendous influence the clergy 
wielded in the Colonies, and saw with alarm that it was thrown on 
the side of rebellion. Indeed they were accused of being at the 
bottom of it. In 1774, the Governor of Massachusetts refused the 
request of the Assembly to appoint a fast: "for," said he, "the 
request was ~§lY to give an opportunity for sedition to flow from 
the pulpit." 

After the port at Boston was closed by the British, Massachusetts 

issued a call for what became the First Continental Congress. Dozens of 

resolutions conveying colonial grievances were sent ahead by counties 
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throughout the land. In Virginia, the Fairfax County General Meeting of 

July 18, 1774 was chaired by George Washington. The delegates proposed 

to raise a subscription to assist the inhabitants of Boston and 

sardonically resolved "that this Colony and Dominion of Virginia cannot 

be considered as a conquered country, and, if it was, that the present 

inhabitants are the descendants, not of the conquered, but of the 

conquerors. "46 That same week, the Provincial Meeting of Deputies 

in Philadelphia attacked the concept of parliamentary sovereignty: 

From what source can Great Britain derive a single reason to 
support her claim to such an enormous power? That it is consistent 
with the laws of nature, no reasonable man will pretend. That it 
contradicts the precepts of Christianity, is evident. For she 
strives to force upon us terms, which she would judge to be 
intolerably severe and cruel, if imposed on herself. "Virtual 
representation" is too ridiculous to be regarded. The necessity of 
a supreme sovereign Legislature, internally superintendi~~ the 
whole Empire, is a notion equally unjust and ridiculous. 

The Quebec Act compounded the injury by establishing the Catholic 

Church in the western territories, including areas claimed by three of 

the colonies. This was taken as further proof of Parliament's 

tyrannical intent and helped keep the issue of religious interference at 

the center of the public debate. 48 

As the war approached, the colonies were beginning to speak a 

common political and religious language. The spread of the Puritan 

influence through migrations and the Great Awakening favored the growth 

of a consensus that shaped the course of the public debate over 

establishments, religious tests for office, parish dues, foreign 

domination of hierarchical churches, and related issues. The journals 

of the Continental Congress are filled with religious references 

intermingled with regular political business. Occasional controversies 
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over prayer and the appointment of chaplains were recorded. While these 

disputes were amicably resolved, they could scarcely be described as 

secular in purpose. 

On June 12, 1775, Congress issued a call for "a day of publick 

humiliation, fasting, and prayer" that was couched in the familiar 

language of covenant theology. Perry Miller observed that, 

in effect, Congress added the other nine colonies (about whose 
status New Englanders had hitherto been dubious) to New England's 
covenant. Still, for most of the population in these nine, no 
novelty was being imposed. The federal theology, in general terms, 
was an integral part of the Westminster Confession and so had long 
figured in the rhetoric of Presbyterians of New Jersey and 
Pennsylvania. The covenant doctrine, including that of the society 
as well as of the individual, had been preached in the founding of 
Virginia, and still informed the phraseology of ordinary Anglican 
sermonlzlng. The Baptists, even into Georgia, vJere awal~e of the 
concept of the church covenant, for theirs were essentially 
"congregational" polities; they could easily rise from that 
philosophy to the analogous one of the state. Therefore th~9 people had little difficulty reacting to the Congressional appeal. 

By then, war was a reality. Six months later, the "Political 

Bands" connecting the colonies with Britain were effectively dissolved 

when Parliament passed the Prohibitory Act, removing the colonists from 

the king's protection and treating them as foreign enemies. 50 

The Perfect Law of Liberty 

The conservative nature and limited objectives of the War for 

Independence reflected the religious sentiments of Americans in a way 

that is difficult to appreciate apart from an understanding of the 

essentially biblical world-view of the colonists. The Bible was from 

the start a primary source of colonial ideas about law and liberty. In 

his study of colonial education, Lawrence Cremin stated that the Bible 

\vas "the single most important cultural influence in the lives of 



51 Anglo-Americans" throughout the first century of settlement. 

171 

Though the Bible had been richly valued for generations, it was not 
until the seventeenth century that it was vJidely read and studied. 
The message of Protestantism was that men could find in Scripture 
the means to salvation, the keys to good and evil, the rules by 
which to live, and the standards against which to measure the 
conduct of prince and pastor. And so men turned to the Bible with 
reverence and restless curiosity, finding there, not an abstruse 
exposition of high-flown principles, but an imaginative portrayal 
of the life of a historic people, contending in their families and 
communities with day-to-day problems

5
2f belief and conduct, freedom 

and authority, virtue and depravity. 

The Bible was particularly valued as a source of law and government. 

Its historical illustrations provided a practical foundation for 

government during the long period prior to independence when the 

colonies enjoyed relative peace and a high degree of self-government. 

The colonists shared the Reformation belief that the basis of civil 

government is a covenant binding the ruler and the people. The Scottish 

Presbyterian, Rev. Samuel Rutherford, whose ideas about resistance to 

tyranny were part of a tradition that linl<ed Locke and Hayhe\v back to 

Calvin and Knox, provides an example of this belief: 

the covenant betwixt the king and the people is clearly differenced 
from the king's covenant with the Lord, 2 Kings xi.17 .... There 
was no necessity that this covenant should be made publicly before 
the people, if the king did not in the covenant tie and oblige 
himself to the people; no5

3
needed to be made solemnly before the 

Lord in the house of God. 

The colonists further believed that just as authority is subject to 

the rule of God's law, so is liberty. The Apostle James described the 

Scripture as "the perfect law of liberty" (Jas. 1 :25) and the Apostle 

Paul counseled: "Stand fast therefore in the liberty wherewith Christ 

hath made us free .. ." (Gal. 5:1 ). The ltJestminster Confession 

provided a model for religious liberty--or liberty of conscience--in 

section two of the twentieth chapter: 
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God alone is lord of the conscience, and hath left it free from the 
doctrines and commandments of men which are in any thing contrary 
to his word, or beside it, in matters of faith or worship. So that 
to believe such doctrines, or to obey such commandments out of 
conscience, is to betray true liberty of conscience: and the 
requiring of an implicit faith, and an absolute and blind 

54 obedience, is to destroy liberty of conscience, and reason also. 

Finally, the early Calvinists and Puritans emphasized that various 

degrees of resistance to tyranny are permitted where life is endangered 

or impiety decreed. In his Institutes, John Calvin was led to write: 

"We are subject to the men who rule over us, but subject only in the 

Lord. If they command anything against Him let us not pay the least 

regard to it ... "55 The Huguenot tract Vindiciae contra tyrannos 

further developed Calvin's suggestion of resisting tyranny through 

lesser magistrates. In this, it anticipated the later American practise 

of using elected magistrates and official committees of correspondence 

to register colonial grievances as well as to discuss possible courses 

f t o 56 o ac lOn. The concern for procedure generally shown by the colonial 

resistance illustrates Rutherford's recommendation that the proper 

sequence of steps to follow is supplication before flight, and flight 

before violence. Only where supplication fails and flight is out of the 

question is violent resistance lawfu1. 57 In fact, Rutherford advanced 

the idea of resistance as an assertion of law when the law of the land 

has been violated by the ruler: 

The covenant giveth to the believer a sort of action of law, and 
jus quoddam, to plead with God in respect of his fidelity to stand 
to that covenant that bindeth him by reason of his fidelity, Psa. 
xliii. 26; lxiii. 16; Dan. ix. 4,5; and far more a covenant giveth 
ground of a civil action and claim to a people and the free estates 
against a king, seduced by wicked counsel to make war against the 
land, whereas he did swear by the most high ggd, that he should be 
a father and protector of the church of God. 
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Here is the ideological basis for John Locke's famous "appeal to 

59 heaven." In fact, both Locke and the American colonists were heirs of 

a Puritan tradition that worshiped God as the author of law. Various 

secular, rationalist influences to the contrary notwithstanding, the 

Christian religion provided a basis for a "government of la"I-T, not 

men." 60 

Archie Jones has summarized the connection between early American 

political thought and biblical doctrine as follows: 

What were the teachings of this New England thea-political 
philosophy? Its starting premise was the Puritan concept of God as 
sovereign of the universe, who made man a rational creature, put 
"Law into the very Frame and Constitution of his Soul," and deals 
with men on the basis of conditional and obligatory compacts or 
covenants. This sovereign God is the Lawgiver, who has established 
perfectly wise, just, and good laws, founded upon the nature and 
relation of things, which are of universal obligation. This fixed 
and fundamental law is threefold, including the law of nature, the 
law of the Old Testament, and the law of Christ. The law of nature 
is not distinct from the law of God. Rather, it is as legally 
binding as any other part of the divine law, and gains greater 
force as a part of God's law, especially since it is clarified by 
the binding portion of Old and New Testament law. Since God's 
government is founded and limit5? by law, all human governments 
must be so founded and limited. 

It is the ministry of civil officers to enforce this law and the 

ministries of the church and family to teach it (I Pet. 2:13-14; Matt. 

28:19-20; Deut. 6:6-7). The final responsibility, however, rests with 

the individual, who is expected to walk by faith: that is, by the inward 

desire to obey God. As R. J. Rushdoony comments: 

Law is good, proper, and essential in its place, but la"I-T can save 
no man, nor can law remake man and society. The basic function of 
law is to restrain (Rom. 13:1-4), not to regenerate, and when the 
function of law is changed from the restraint of evil to the 
regeneration and reformation of man and society, then law itself 
breaks down, because an impossible burden is being placed upon it. 
Today, because too much is expected from law, we get 152s and less 
results from law, because law is put to improper uses. 
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These are some of the presuppositions that undergird the American 

system of government and upon which political and religious liberty was 

declared. They converge in a concept of limited government that begins 

with the self-governing individual and leads to the formation of social 

institutions based on voluntary union. The reverse side of this concept 

may be described as separation of powers, multiple jurisdictions, or 

sphere sovereignty. Both aspects are inherent in the biblical covenant 

and the federal theology of the Puritans. Together they form the basis 

f h t H ll l I . . lf t . th . rr 63 o w a Verna a ca ls 'Chrlstlan se -governmen Wl unlon. 

The Founding Documents 

Consistent with its rhetorical purpose, the Declaration of 

Independence displays a close affinity with the principles of "the New 

England thea-political philosophy," as Archie Jones indicates, along 

with an attitute of lawful resistance to abuses of power: 

In form, the Declaration is a plea at law against the king in 
Parliament, charging him with failure to uphold his contractual 
oblications as feudal lord over the colonies. As such, it is a 
powerful assertion that rulers are under law, that their powers, 
even though they be a popular or quasi-popular assembly, are 
limited by fundamental law, and that both George III and Parliament 
are unjustifieg4in attempting to assert their supposed right to 
absolute rule. 

The principle of limited government pronounced by the Declaration 

firmly places this document within the higher law tradition of English 

constitutionalism. The exigencies of frontier life favored a revival of 

the ancient English custom of local self-government. The relative 

freedom of the colonists from direct oversight enabled them to put their 

theology into practice experimentally, although some of their 

adaptations technically violated their charters, as when the Pilgrims of 



Plymouth Plantation abandoned communal farming in favor of private 

ownership. 

Furthermores, decentralized political institutions required the 

existence of healthy social institutions, which included voluntary 

. t' 65 assocla lons. The mainstays of society in Plymouth Colony were, 

first, the family, then the church and the state in supporting roles. 

As John Demos points out, the family combined the attributes of a 
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business, school, vocational institute, church, house of correction, and 

lf . t. t t. 66 we are lns l u lon. And so it was to remained for some time after 

67 the War for Independence. 

It is this combination of ingredients that lends a peculiarly 

libertarian quality to American social institutions. The civil 

government was regarded as a constituent, not a constitutive, element. 

By 1781, a "perpetual union" was in operation under the Articles of 

Confederation. The Constitution of 1787 formed "a more perfect union" 

68 rather than an entirely new system of government. The supremacy 

clause of Article VI is best understood in the context of an already 

mature constitutional tradition within which the new federal structure 

was fitted to work cooperatively with existing governments and not 

force-fitted like a Procrustean bed. 69 It does not simply replace an 

earlier pariamentary or state sovereignty with another of its own. R. 

J. Rushdoony emphasizes this distinction: 

The Constitution established neither a confederation nor a national 
state but a federal union. Its conception of power was Christian: 
pmver is ministerial, not legislative, i.e., powers in any area, 
church, state, school or family, are not endowed with ability to 
create laws apart from the higher law but only to administer 
fundamental law as man is able to grasp and approximate it. Civil 
government is thus an administrator rather tha90a creator of law; 
it is not sovereign over law but is under law. 
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The representation of the Constitution as "the supreme law of the 

land," like the phrase "law of the land" in the Magna Carta, refers to 

more than the document itself. It is unnecessary to speculate about the 

exact intent of the founders when the very language of the constitution 

attests to its continuity with and even incorporation of higher law 

concepts. Indeed, this understanding was affirmed by the founders 

themselves and has been periodically reaffirmed by members of the 

. d. . 71 JU 1c1ary. As Edward S. Corwin contended: 

The attribution of supremacy to the Constitution on the ground 
solely of its rootage in popular will represents, however, a 
comparatively late outgrowth of American constitutional theory. 
Earlier the supremacy accorded to constitutions was ascribed less 
to their putative source than to their supposed content, to their 
embodiment of an essential and unchanging justice .... There are, 
it is predicated, certain principles of right and justice which are 
entitled to prevail of their own intrinsic excellence, all together 
regardless of the attitude 95 those who wield the physical 
resources of the community. 

The principles of higher law jurisprudence may be traced to the 

earliest period of modern western law. In the twelfth century, for 

example, Gratian wrote: '"Enactments ( constitutiones), whether 

ecclesiastical or secular, if they are proved to be contrary to natural 

law, must be totally excluded.'" 73 

The new federal union was, in effect, given the authority to 

coordinate the political system but not to dominate it. Its overall 

success assumes the continued good health of the various social 

institutions, such as families and churches, that also exercise powers 

of a governmental nature. The safeguards built into the constitutional 

system ultimately depend on the consensus and self-restraint of its 

component parts. This is a key to properly understanding the 

relationship between church and state as it was originally envisioned. 
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As James Madison remarked during the ratification debates in Virginia: 

"There is not a shadow of a right in the general government to 

intermeddle with religion. Its least interference with it would be a 

most flagrant usurpation." 74 

Like the Declaration, the Constitution is based on the premise that 

the primary purpose of civil government is essentially negative rather 

than positive: that is, protective, prohibitory, and punitive. Since 

its power is coercive by nature rather than persuasive, the founders 

believed that civil authority must be constitutionally restrained. 

James Madison declared that an accumulation of powers in the same hands 

75 "may justly be pronounced the very definition of tyranny." Alexander 

Hamilton similarly urged that the original grant of powers to Congress 

was a limited one: 

The plan of the convention declares that the power of Congress, or, 
in other words, of the national legislature, shall extend to 
certain enumerated cases. This specification of particulars 
evidently excludes all pretension to a general legislative 
authority, because an affirmative grant of special powers would 96 
absurd, as well as useless, if a general authority was intended. 

Likewise, in his Farewell Address, George Washington cautioned 

against the tendency of governments to usurp power: 

If, in the opinion of the People, the distribution or modification 
of the Constitutional powers be in any particular wrong, let it be 
corrected by an amendment in the way which the constitution 
designates.--But let there be no change by usurpation; for though 
this, in one instance, may be the instrument of good, it is the 
customary weapon by which free governments are destroyed.--The 
precedent must always greatly overbalance in permanent evil any 
partial or transient benefit which the use can at any time 
yield.--

Of all the dispositions and habits, which lead to political 
prosperity, Religion, and Morality are indispensable supports.--In 
vain vwuld that man claim the tribute of Patriotism, who should 
labor to subvert these great pillars of human ha~9iness, these 
firmest props of the duties of Men and Citizens. 
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But this warning has been largely ignored because the focus of 

American politics is more generally on the means rather than on commonly 

conceded ends. Chief Justice John Marshall helped set the stage--and 

the tone--for many subsequent controversies by adopting a sweeping view 

of proper constitutional means in McCulloch v. Maryland, 4 Wheat. 316, 

421 (1819): 

Let the end be legitimate, let it be within the scope of the 
constitution, and all means which are appropriate, which are 
plainly adapted to that end, which are not prohibited, but consist 
with the letter and spirit of the constitution, are 
constitutional. 

One of the great challenges to constitutional liberty has come 

through a gradual shift of emphasis from prohibition to regulation, from 

a protective to a beneficent or philanthropic conception of civil 

78 power. What Alexis de Tocqueville subsequently wrote about the 

regulation of manufacturing associations might be applied with equal 

validity to the regulation of religious activity: 

If once the sovereign had a general right of authorizing 
associations of all kinds upon certain conditions, he would not be 
long without claiming the right of superintending and managing 
them, in order to prevent them from departing from the rules laid 
down by himself. In this manner the state, after having reduced 
all who are desirous of forming associations into dependence, would 
proceed to reduce into the same condition all who belong to 
associat~ons ~lready 7§rmed; that is to say, almost all the men who 
are now ln exlstence. 

The success of the struggle for political liberty was soon followed 

by a growth of religious liberty and the collapse of denominational 

establishments. But, for a time, centralizing tendencies were held in 

check. 
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The Idea of a Christian Republic 

A century after the Constitution was ratified, church historian 

Philip Schaff reviewed the development of religious liberty in America 

and detected a close connection between the American political and 

religious traditions. 

If \ve speak of a Christian nation He must take the word in the 
qualified sense of the prevailing religious sentiment and 
profession; for in any nation and under any relation of church and 
state, there are multitudes of unbelievers, misbelievers, and 
hypocrites .... 

With this understanding, we may boldly assert that the American 
nation is as religious and as Christian as any nation on earth, and 
in some respects even more so, for the very reason that the 
profession and support of religion are left entirely free. 
State-churchism is apt to breed hypocrisy and8~nfidelity, while 
free-churchism favors the growth of religion. 

Schaff regarded as distinctively American the easy cooperation 

betvJeen religious and civil institutions, characterized by "a free 

church in a free state, or a self-supporting and self-governing 

Christianity in independent but friendly relation to the civil 

81 government." He concluded that the American system of law could not 

have originated from any other religious soil, adding that "we may say 

that our laws are all the more Christian because they protect the Jew 

and the infidel, as well as the Christian of whatever creed, in the 

. t f th . ht f d f . t. "82 
enJoymen o e common rlg s o men an o Cl lzens. 

The nature of the difference between the state church and free 

church viewpoints may be seen in the different versions of the 

Westminster Confession of Faith, the most influential of Protestant 

doctrinal statements used in America. Originally, the twenty-third 

chapter of the Confession--entitled "Of the Civil Magistrate"--reflected 
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the "national church" concept accepted in England and Scotland, 

where--even in 1647--was somewhat at variance with the congregational 

establishments of New England. The third section of the original 

chapter reads: 

The civil magistrate may not assume to himself the administration 
of the word and sacraments, or the power of the keys of the kingdom 
of heaven: yet he hath authority, and it is his duty, to take 
order, that unity and peace be preserved in the church, that the 
truth of God be kept pure and entire, that all blasphemies and 
heresies be suppressed, all corruptions and abuses in worship and 
discipline prevented or reformed, and all the ordinances of God 
duly settled, administered, and observed. For the better effecting 
whereof, he hath power to call synods, to be present at them, and 
to provide that ~~atsoever is transacted in them be according to 
the mind of God. 

Despite a marked break with the pure Erastian view that the church 

is subject to the state, the assumption of a national establishment that 

underlay the Confession did not square wi~h either the decentralized 

establishments of seventeenth century New England or the later voluntary 

84 church concept. As early as 1729, the Presbyterian synod of 

Philadelphia adopted the Westminster standards with moditications. The 

wording in three of the chapters was formally changed in 1788. The 

commonly accepted American revision of chapter 23, section three 

reflects a conception of religious liberty which strongly resembles that 

of the First Amendment, even though it predated the Amendment by a 

year: 

Civil magistrates may not assume to themselves the administration 
of the word and sacraments; or the power of the keys of the kingdom 
of heaven; or, in the least, interfere in matters of faith. Yet, 
as nursing fathers, it is the duty of civil magistrates to protect 
the church of our common Lord, without giving the preference to any 
denomination of Christians above the rest, in such a manner that 
all ecclesiastical persons whatever shall enjoy the full, free, and 
unquestioned liberty of discharging every part of their sacred 
functions, without violence or danger. And, as Jesus Christ hath 
appointed a regular government and discipline in his church, no law 
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of any commonwealth should interfere with, let, or hinder, the due 
exercise thereof, among the voluntary members of any denomination 
of Christians, according to their own profession and belief. It is 
the duty of civil magistrates to protect the person and good name 
of all their people, in such an effectual manner as that no person 
be suffered, either upon pretense of religion or infidelity, to 
offer any indignity, violence, abuse, or injury to any other person 
whatsoever: and to take order, that all religious and 
ecclesiastic~S assemblies be held without molestation or 
disturbance. 

But the problems of jurisdiction and sovereignty are not suddenly 

resolved by the simple expedient of substituting a "neutral state'' for a 

"confessional state."86 In fact, this concept of neutrality or 

disinterestedness has--by its lack of definition--introduced a genuine 

ambiguity into the relationship between church and state that very 

likely encouraged not only the proliferation of antagonistic sects but 

also the creation of public agencies that have duplicated--and sometimes 

replaced--various church ministries. 

For the most part, the Christian character of the social order was 

taken for granted. But it may not have been simply the blithe 

indifference of churches to the hazards of Erastianism that led them to 

support a greater role by the state in public education and welfare. 

Robert Handy explains that "the overtones of religious establishment 

implicit in much of what they did then was not clear to them, because as 

they developed new ways they did not realize how much of the old 

patterns they carried over the wall of separation into their new vision 

of Christian civilization."87 Well into the present century, historian 

Edward Humphrey could still write: 

The American conception allows for national characteristics that 
are independent of the state. So we are a Christian nation even 
though Christianity is not a feature of the American state. The 
adoption of the American concept of the limited state resulted in 
the ideal of a free church in a free nation, the present American 



ideal of religious freedom. As a corollary to this8~e have the 
ideal of a state freed from ecclesiastical control. 
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These words echo the sentiments of earlier and even later commentators, 

including judges and legal scholars like James Kent, Joseph Story, 

89 Thomas Cooley, David Brewer, and William 0. Douglas. Yet the general 

respect for Christianity did little to prevent the now commonly accepted 

compartmentalization of spiritual and temporal concerns. The divorce of 

religion from practical life appears to be the result of a dualistic 

attitude that regards the state as "worldly" and the church as 

"otherworldly," diminishing the reputation of both. In this, it 

resembles the tendency of innumerable church heresies throughout 

h . t 90 lS ory. Thus religion as a private concern of individuals is 

separated from politics as the public concern of communities. 91 

The struggle for religious liberty during the last half of the 

eighteenth century succeeded in discrediting any remaining pretense that 

the kingdom of God could be established through coercion rather than 

conversion. John Locke's view that a church "is a free and voluntary 

Society" soon prevailed. 92 But with public opinion divided on the 

nature and extent of this new religious liberty, any consideration of 

the positive responsibilities of the state with respect to religion was 

obliged to take a back seat to the fight for disestablishment. As a 

result, important issues were not fully addressed. If, according to the 

Westminster standards, civil magistrates are to be regarded as "nursing 

fathers" (Isa. 49:22-23), in what way are they obliged to promote the 

welfare of the church? In what sense is the magistrate "the minister of 

God" (Rom. 13:4)? Who is responsible to set and uphold the moral 

standards of the community? Even if the prophetic calling of the church 
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to proclaim the word of God or the ministerial calling of the magistrate 

to enforce it were not at issue, some manner of involvement by civil 

officers in religious affairs and by church leaders in civil affairs 

would be unavoidable. The church does not operate in a political 

vacuum. Neither does the state operate in a religious vacuum. Indeed, 

it is a basic premise of Christianity--despite periodic neglect of this 

principle--that both church and state are ministries under the direct 

authority of God and must govern their affairs within the framework of 

God's revealed law, the Bible. The practical issue is, as it always has 

been, to harmonize their respective activities. 
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